

# INTERCITY TRANSIT COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE AGENDA May 17, 2021 - Virtual Meeting 5:30 PM

Pursuant to <u>SCR 8402</u> this meeting will be through remote access:

Join the meeting from your computer, tablet, or smartphone: <a href="https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/640433477">https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/640433477</a>

Dial in using your phone: (for supported devices, tap a one-touch number below to join instantly) United States: +1 (408) 650-3123 - One-touch: <u>tel:+14086503123,,640433477#</u> using Access Code: 640-433-477

#### **CALL TO ORDER**

I. APPROVE AGENDA 1 min. II. INTRODUCTIONS 1 min. A. Intercity Transit Authority Representative MOLLY CARMODY III. **MEETING ATTENDANCE** 3 min. A. May 19, 2021, Work Session - (Allison Spector) B. June 2, 2021, Regular Meeting - (Gene Angel) C. June 16, 2021, Work Session - (Allison Spector) IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - April 19, 2021 1 min. V. **NEW BUSINESS** A. Dial-A-Lift Study - Long Range Plan Presentation 60 min. (Eric Phillips and Tim Payne) 15 min. VI. **CONSUMER ISSUES - All** VII. REPORTS A. April 21, 2021, Authority Meeting (Marie Lewis) B. May 5, 2021, Authority Meeting (Ursula Euler) C. General Manager's Report (Ann Freeman-Manzanares) VIII. NEXT MEETING - June 21, 2021 IX. **ADJOURNMENT** 

#### Attendance report is attached.

Intercity Transit ensures no person is excluded from participation in, or denied the benefits of its services on the basis of race, color, or national origin consistent with requirements of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and Federal Transit Administration guidance in Circular 4702.1B.

G:\CAC\Meeting Agendas\2021\20210517.docx

For questions, or to file a complaint, contact Intercity Transit customer service at 360-786-1881 or by email to <u>TitleVI@intercitytransit.com</u>.

If you need special accommodations to participate in this meeting, please call us at (360) 705-5857 three days prior to the meeting. For TDD users, please use the state's toll-free relay service, 711 and ask the operator to dial (360) 705-5857.

Please consider using an alternate mode to attend this meeting: bike, walk, bus, carpool, or vanpool. This facility is served by Routes 62A, 62B (on Martin Way), and 66 (on Pacific Avenue).

## Minutes INTERCITY TRANSIT COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE April 19, 2021 - Virtual Meeting

#### CALL TO ORDER

Chair Euler called the virtual April 19, 2021, meeting of the Community Advisory Committee (CAC) to order at 5:30 p.m. at the administrative offices of Intercity Transit.

**Members Present:** Chair Ursula Euler; Vice-Chair Walter Smit; David Bonauto; Nikki Crist; Jihan Grettenberger; John Gear; Marie Lewis; Allison Spector, and Joan O'Connell.

**Absent:** Billie Clark; Jonah Cummings; Isha Gabriel; Jini Namboothiri; Scott Paris; Ty Flint; Gene Angel; Carissa Putt, and Denise Clark.

**Staff Present:** Ann Freeman-Manzanares; Nancy Trail; Eric Phillips; Emily Bergkamp; Duncan Green; Jessica Gould; Cindy Fisher-Waterhouse; Kerri Wilson; Mike Burnham; Amanda Williams; Steve Swan; Daniel Van Horn, and Roshan KC.

Others Attending: Sophie Stimson, City of Olympia Planning Supervisor.

Remembrance and moment of silence for CAC Member Linda Vail's passing.

#### APPROVAL OF AGENDA

It was M/S/A by ALLISON SPECTOR and DAVID BONAUTO to approve the meeting agenda.

#### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was M/S/A by ALLISON SPECTOR and WALTER SMIT to approve the minutes of the March 15, 2021 CAC Meeting.

#### **INTRODUCTIONS**

Euler introduced Authority member, CAROLYN COX, as the ITA representative attending the meeting.

#### MEETING ATTENDANCE

- A. April 21, 2021, Work Session Marie Lewis
- B. May 5, 2021, Regular Meeting Ursula Euler
- C. May 19, 2021, Work Session Allison Spector

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

A. CITY OF OLYMPIA TRANSPORTATION MASTER PLAN UPDATE – (*Sophie Stimson*) Stimson introduced herself and indicated she was a Transportation Planning Supervisor with the City of Olympia and she would share information on the Transportation Master Plan (TMP) adopted by the Olympia City Council in February, 2021. The TMP is a unified approach

to building the street system. It will help the city advance their comprehensive plan revision, which is to build a more multimodal transportation system. The goal overall is to increase the number of trips made by walking, biking, and transit. The main outcome of the planning process was a set of long-term prioritized projects. This is the first time Olympia has comprehensively described the future transportation system. They want to build an Olympia for the public, for staff, and for policymakers. For other agencies like IT, this plan will provide more predictability and transparency. Chapter number four of the plan is really the core of it. She shared a list of the 20-year prioritized projects. They also took a really thorough look at funding, which they don't do on a regular basis, and it was a very useful exercise. They also used a plan to help update the concurrency program and impact fees. Those are a Growth Management Act toolset that really helps plan the future transportation system as more growth comes to the community. They also looked at policy considerations and know they face a lot of changes in the future of transportation including autonomous vehicles. This is just one example, but there are many. And while they didn't have all the answers, they really wanted to be able to identify the things they should have their radar on to be able to study further into the future. Similarly, they identified some geographic areas of the city that they want to study further. They also included a maintenance operations chapter, because a lot of people's experience using the street system has to do with day to day operations of the actual system. She shared some background on the public input including how they used interactive maps. These types of tools are based in GIS. They used two of the maps as online tools to share ideas and seek input from the public. They used the text, graphics, and actual maps to explain ideas. Then they embedded surveys to ask people for feedback. For each survey they received over 300 responses which is great when you compare it to any kind of open houses used in the past. Through the surveys they received public support for the types of projects to include in the plan and the ways that projects might be prioritized. People told them about their funding priorities. The story maps were also valuable in informing people about the development of the plan. They could see how many people viewed the two story maps. It was a really excellent tool for keeping people informed about the project. The project lists are really the core of the plan. They developed the project list including the types of projects that will improve the street system for people walking, biking, riding the bus, and driving. They have been strategic about where improvements are needed. Not all of the streets need all types of improvements. They developed a system of targets for many of the projects on the list. The system targets are metrics that describe an adequate level of service. For example, one system target is that people should be able to find a safe, enhanced crosswalk 300 feet from a bus stop or other common pedestrian destination on a major street. An enhanced crosswalk means more than just the markings, or a crossing island, or those flashing beacons that you might see in parts of town. Another example of a system metric is that people should be no more than a half mile from a low stress bike route meaning a route that people of a wide range of age and ability would be interested in biking on. Another metric is that there will be sidewalks on at least one side of all the major streets. This was a more data driven approach than they have done in the past. It's predictable and a more equitable way to plan for needed improvements to streets. She shared a review of funding looking at the capital side, not the operations side, the day-to-day expenses. This is just the capital side for constructing new improvements. Typically they have about \$6.5M in revenues per year for capital improvements. It really helps set the stage for what they can accomplish in the TMP. They know they will need additional funding and have identified some potential new revenue sources. While they describe these in the plan they don't make any distinct recommendations about using them. They expect that this will help inform the city council regarding future funding discussions and decisions and how any new revenue they develop would be applied to the prioritized project list in this plan. They will be making progress in building the projects

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 3 of 15

they have identified with the existing funding. It became clear while developing the plan that new revenues were needed. She shared a chart showing the funding gaps for a few of the projects. This is the gap between what they have identified and what can be built in 20 years. They have given their system targets for what they would like to construct, as well as what they can afford to build in 20 years based on the typical annual funding of \$6.5M. They were very strategic about defining these system targets. She indicated they were conservative with the projects and not saying that they should put roundabouts everywhere, or that sidewalks would go on every street in the system but just the major streets. She shared four types of projects including some projects that don't actually have a distinct funding source, and among those are things like enhanced bike lanes, safety projects, and transit projects. It is also important to point out that a lot of the projects in the TMP represent a finite need. In other words, at some point they will be done making improvements to the street system, but much of their other types of projects that are not finite, for instance safety projects, they will always be trying to improve the safety of the system. The different things that cause safety problems change over the years.

Stimson indicated the other major consideration is street resurfacing needs. These definitely are not finite and the more streets are used the more they wear out and need repair. Keeping street pavement in good condition will always be an ongoing funding. Having a prioritized project list is exciting because it is more data driven. They're actually shifting towards building a much different kind of bike network called a low stress bike network that's more appealing to a broader range of age and ability. It places more emphasis on roundabout intersections because they've been shown to be safer. They spend a lot of time making sure they use space as efficiently as possible. Sometimes that means changing the way lanes work, lane configurations, and sometimes removing lanes. There is a greater emphasis on safety with the TMP. They just completed a street safety plan so they have a lot of new projects there that reflect the safety needs on the system.

Stimson added that they know they need to do some future policy work and study some parts of the city in more detail. They do have a greater understanding and appreciation for the ongoing connection between transportation and equity within the community. The understanding is growing as a community, and they have also described the operations and maintenance needs, because that is really how people experience the system from one day to the next. The plan describes the long term funding needs and gives them the opportunity to update the concurrency program impact fees which are complex. She shared additional detail about trends and indicated the plan is not prescriptive about exactly where transit improvements are needed. She added that IT staff does a great job of understanding the transit system and identifying locations where things need to be improved and working with cities to improve them. This master plan outlines the ways they can work to improve the speed for transit operations. She shared a list of some of the types of improvements they would like to work with the agency to accomplish. Based on where there are operational needs, we are also interested in helping resolve route circulation issues on our streets. For example, circulation around the Olympia Transit Center has come up in many discussions between the city and IT staff. The city will stay in close communication with your planning staff and as means emerge they collaborate on finding a way to improve the streets. A really good example was the improvements in front of the transit center on State Avenue. There are also several big reconstruction projects predicted in the next 20 years and several of them are on transit routes. All of the projects listed except Fones Road are transit routes, and so as has been the city's past practice and will be the practice into the future, IT will be consulted as the scope and design for these projects unfold. For many projects the timing and the funding has

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 4 of 15

not yet been determined. As they get closer to funding these projects, the city will consult with IT on their unique needs for transit operations on the streets.

Stimson encouraged everyone to look at the plan on the city of Olympia's website <a href="https://www.ci.olympia.wa.us">www.ci.olympia.wa.us</a> by typing transportation master plan in the search bar.

Stimson answered questions.

*Gear* – inquired about the funding issue and if they could apply motor fuels tax for transportation for the sales tax without being captured by the statutory dedication of the motor fuels tax to highway purposes only.

Stimson – responded that it is beyond what she could answer but can confidently say that, in fact if the city council identifies something that could be done to generate more revenues then they would pursue it. She apologized for not having a more definitive answer and thanked Gear for putting it on the table.

*Euler* – indicated the CAC received a really good presentation from Rob Lafontaine last month explaining increases and decreases of transit service and future plans. One of the things that really stuck out to her is the need for density. It is really important for a public transportation system. It is right at the top of the list, with some other things. She asked Stimson to talk a little bit about what areas Olympia sees density increasing if that's possible. She would be really interested in finding out if there are certain areas identified. She is starting to look at Capitol Mall and the empty doors and has heard rumors of medical offices now moving into empty spaces. It might be an opportunity for locating housing, and higher density housing, because housing is short.

Stimson - indicated that it is so true that everything they do in transportation is so critically linked to land use, and vice versa. In particular, the goals they have to increase walking, biking, and transit are hugely dependent on achieving urban densities, especially in Olympia as the very center of the urban area. One of the metrics in the plan is reflecting on a regional Sustainable Thurston metric, which is that 72% of new housing be located within a half mile of urban corridors and centers. The region has recognized this linkage between density increases and more sustainable transportation. Sustainable Thurston developed that metric and they are saying the same thing trying to achieve those goals within Olympia's urban area. She added that she believes density will increase around the mall. Some previous work showed that the westside mall had some of the best mode splits in the city, meaning the most people were walking, biking and using transit compared to other parts of the city. This was probably because there was a lot of high density housing close to a lot of jobs. It was actually easier for people to get to them but she didn't know if that was still the case. But she added that Olympia just finished doing some pretty significant changes to their code and it's not saying that they're going to increase the allowable number of units within each zone. It is the code changes that allow the city to meet those residential densities that they established a number of years ago. They should allow different types of housing within those zones and that has been a multi-year process. The last thing is really trying to get more market rate housing in the downtown core. That makes a big difference in terms of people's ability to walk, bike, and use transit. She agrees it's crucial and thinks they're taking some steps in the right direction.

*Phillips* – added that the city of Olympia invited them to be part of the TMP update. They were on the steering committee and participated in the early phases. They went through a lot of the deep data dive that Stimson didn't go into too much detail about, because there's a lot there. But a lot of it explains some of the prep and theme that came from the public process. One of the things that he wanted to point out is that in the transportation planning world putting all the transportation elements together is a really difficult task. This is from a regional planning perspective and from the municipal side, as a partner, he shouldn't even say they're partners because they're actually family. It is stronger than a partnership. They rely on each other for the system, the network, and to provide the infrastructure that the community depends on. This was really nice because it is a difficult step when looking towards the funding issues. One of the nice things that came out first when you get to the challenges of the funding the packaging in this plan works really well with the regional plan because the consistency is there. That's really critical, because when they get to funding that means IT can step up on the high density corridors where they have the rich transit service planned in the future as that housing is coming along, they're going to be making investments in the infrastructure. In transit it's not just riding the bus, it's getting to the bus, getting off the bus, and completing your trip. The shift occurs within the bicycle communities as well as the walking community and even the regional commute. Those are all key factors. He sees the opportunity to align scarce resources is much more defined so that they have the chance and then move forward with more specific investments towards those denser richer community planned environments. He shared kudos for the city of Olympia for stepping up on the master plan. Putting all your transportation components under one umbrella is not an easy task because of all the requirements to look critically at the future funding. It's scary when you look at the need versus the amount of resources that are there. It also provides an opportunity to prioritize those things that are investments the community wants to see happen first and shift those more in alignment with the land use plan. They were part of the process early on and continue to be strong partners. He thanked Stimson for taking the time to come out tonight. He wanted the CAC to know that IT was an active participant over the last year and a half since they started scoping and it was a long process.

B. 2021 BICYCLE COMMUTER CHALLENGE UPDATE - (Duncan Green) Green introduced himself and indicated he is the Bicycle Commuter Challenge (BCC) coordinator for IT. Green stated he was reporting on the winter bike challenge that took place in February and would also update everyone on the preparations for the BCC in May. He shared the poster and theme for this year's BCC for 2021. The original drawing that inspired the theme this year was the winner of the winter bike art contest. She is the seven year old daughter of an IT employee. He thanked Kenna for contributing her original drawing and indicated he adapted it for the poster. The winter bicycle challenge is for the stalwart year-round bicycle commuters and riders in the community and there are actually quite a few. The winter BCC runs for the month of February and participants are awarded weekly prizes and can participate in the bike art contest. This year's winter BCC was surprisingly successful in spite of almost a week of very wintry conditions with snow on the ground for several days. There were also some really spectacular days in February. Rider's made the most of those nice days, and some of us were out there even in the snowy weather. They had the second highest number of participants at 270 take part. The only time there were more was last year and that was basically the last BCC event to take place before the pandemic. They didn't lose much in the way of riders and they actually gained in terms of miles. Participants rode more miles in the winter BCC than they had ever done before. This is the ninth winter BCC, so things are looking up for bicycling in the winter. They had 60 teams and their members

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 6 of 15

bicycled a total of 1927 days. A total of 25 people won prizes. The next event coming up is the Earth Day Market ride. Typically in the past riders would gather at the park downtown and ride together to the Farmer's Market. Since they can't do that these days they have adapted the Earth Day Market ride by working with the Farmer's Market to provide a free plant start to the first 50 riders. The BCC will also provide a free gift bag to people who ride their bikes individually to the Farmer's Market this year. People will ride on their own or with family members on Earth day which is this coming Thursday, April 22nd. If people get there early enough they'll get a free plant start and a nice shopping tote from the BCC.

Green shared that coming on May 1, is the 2021 BCC. As with everything it has to be adapted to the pandemic this year and the BCC is no exception. Thankfully bicycles are very adaptable and all encompassing in their benefits. While many people are still working from home and others are still out of work bicycling remains an affordable means of transportation and a great way to get out for physically distanced exercise and fresh air. Riding a bike for a little while each day can benefit physical and mental health to help keep folks balanced in a stressful time. To address that and the various challenges everyone is facing the BCC is allowing participants to count their rides for all reasons this year. One of the slogans this year is Fitness, Transportation, and Fun - all rides count in 2021. One of the really fun things about the BCC is that there are so many amazing prizes and so many participants end up winning a prize. There are a lot of prizes this year, as always, to encourage people to ride and celebrate their accomplishments. There is fun, practical bike gear from Portland Design Works, which is as you might imagine, is a Portland based by bike gear company. There is coffee mugs donated by local espresso parts and a new quilt in the works from a BCC participant named Pam who has made several quilts in the past as a prize for one lucky BCC participant. There is a lot of great stuff including the grand prize which is a bicycle vacation with Adventure Cycling Association. They were of course impacted by things last year but are starting to operate trips again this year. They provide a gift certificate for one of their trips that is good for three years so if you're not quite ready to head out on a bike trip this year it's good for a few more years. To be eligible for coupons and get into prize drawings all you have to do is log one ride in May. If participants ride at least once per week they'll be entered in that week's prize drawing. Log 10 days or more and get extra coupons and if participants log 15 days or more they'll be entered to win the grand prize. This year the BCC will also begin offering t-shirts again. They are using a local printer who is working on getting the t-shirts ready and hope to have them in time for the beginning of the BCC in early May. The BCC also started working with sponsors again after taking last year off due to the pandemic. Not everyone has been able to chip in this year but they do have 36 sponsors that have generously offered to contribute discount coupons or prize items to the BCC. He is grateful to those sponsors and is happy that many of the sponsors from the past are still kicking and able to chip in for the BCC. He really encourages people to patronize these businesses whether it's by taking the BCC coupon there to redeem it, or just going in and patronizing local businesses in Olympia. Green is looking forward to another successful year for the BCC in spite of the many other challenges that everyone is facing these days.

#### *Green answered questions.*

Grettenberger – indicated she is a huge fan of the BCC in general and getting people to bike and she really appreciates that this year there's an emphasis on joy and just having fun biking. She thinks that it is something that has been lost in the past marketing and that regardless of why someone is there especially for new bikers that fun should continue to be

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 7 of 15

one of the main drivers. It gets people outside because not everyone is motivated by the environmental impacts of it. She loves how staff has been able to adapt to get people to still do these competitions whether just by miles or whatever it might be. She added that this year for the winter BCC she struggled adding her miles to the electronic log retroactively.

*Green* – thanked Grettenberger for sharing that and asked to communicate further about that so he can better understand the issue.

C. 2022-2025 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROJECT - (Jessica Gould) Gould introduced herself and shared she is the Grants Program Administrator and would share an overview of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) for 2022 through 2025. She added that she would share what the program is, why the agency has it and how it ties to the projects that the agency will be pursuing, along with the timeline for the ITA to adopt it. Going forward she would refer to it as the TIP. The TIP is IT's complete program of anticipated federally funded projects for the coming four years. All transits are required to have it and it is used as a guide for future projects and programs. The TIP is important for many reasons, first it really helps the agency identify and prioritize projects based on funding changes and project priorities. An example of this would be a project in the TIP the Alternative Fuels Infrastructure Project which doesn't have federal funding yet, but they are anticipating it and working hard to get the funding. This way projects that are successful will be able to move much more quickly because the project is in the TIP. Secondly, the FTA requires the agency to review all potentially federally funded projects publicly, and that's what it's doing right now and what it will be doing throughout the next few months. The TIP is the first step in the annual cycle that the agency does to review and update IT planning documents, and identify projects that need to be programmed in the TIP which is the statewide Transportation Improvement Program. The projects with federal funding all need to be included so the agency can obligate them and then actually use the funding.

Gould shared a spreadsheet of the projects included in the TIP. The first one is the Capital Preventative Maintenance Program. The agency can use federal funds for operating costs associated with maintaining the fleet which includes many vehicles that are federally funded. The next project is replacement vanpools. As an example, vanpools have a useful life of four years and some are kept longer based on how well staff maintains them. Using federal funds helps to offset some of the local costs for the agency. The TIP also includes bus stop enhancements as a project that the agency especially wants to pursue federal funding on because of the need for more stops that are accessible for rear door boarding. The catalyst for this is the zero fare demonstration project and also the effects of COVID 19. They know rear door boarding is faster and safer for operators and customers. Enhancements also include shelters, solar lights, benches, and bus signals. The agency is always pursuing regional federal funding for the Walk N Roll program. Funding has been secured up to 2025 but having this in the TIP positions the agency for other opportunities. The agency expects to need 23 replacement coaches over the next four years and those costs are reflected in the TIP. The number that you see reflects the expected increased cost of coaches that may incorporate alternative fuel. Staff will be aggressively looking for external funding for this project and hope to get at least half of it through federal funding. The agency is also positioning for external funding for 28 replacement DAL vehicles in the next four years. The Pattison project is moving along quite well and this project is still included in the TIP so if the agency has a chance to apply some additional federal funding here if the opportunity arises. But really the window on getting competitive federal funding is closed for this project. The agency has been accumulating funds from both direct apportionment and

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 8 of 15

competitive applications and has done quite well with piecing that quilt of funding together from state and federal sources. She shared a schematic from a grant application out for the state under the Regional Mobility Grant Program. They are still waiting to see if it will be funded. The agency is applying for funds to get transit access, either into the Martin Way Park and Ride or with an end line station to the side of the park and ride. This project would also be really critical for the BRT Project and allow quicker in and out access, which equals faster service for customers. The agency also has an application out with the state's Regional Mobility Grant Program for BRT Station Construction and are waiting to hear back on that as well. There is also a significant legislative ask out with Senator Murray's office and Congresswomen Strickland's office as well. This project needs significant federal funding and staff is definitely on the hunt to fund this project. Finally, there is the Alternative Fuels Infrastructure Project and the study that is currently underway. This is another project that the agency is requesting a significant federal investment and staff remains optimistic particularly with the administration change and the emphasis on transit and alternative fuel vehicles in new legislation.

Gould shared the TIP timeline including the update given to the CAC, and then on Wednesday it will go to the ITA for them to consider setting a hearing in May. Between April 22 – May 19 the agency will take public comments and accomplish the publishing in the Olympian, and place it in the May Rider News. The TIP news releases will go out to various media outlets and staff will post all of this information on social media, including Facebook and Twitter. The public hearing will encourage public comment either on that day or anytime before then. After the public hearing the ITA will have two weeks to consider any public comments received. On June 2, 2021 the Authority can decide to adopt and finalize the TIP or modify it as needed. After the TIP is adopted by the ITA it will be shared with the Thurston Regional Planning Council and Puget Sound Regional Council, so that they can include it in their regional TIP. From there it rolls forward to the statewide TIP which is expected to be adopted in January 2022.

Gould added that she was happy to answer any questions about the TIP process either tonight or at a later time and shared her contact information.

Gould answered questions.

*Gear* – asked what happened to the idea of swappable battery packs indicating batteries are getting good enough now. If the agency had a system of swappable batteries stored at the transit centers and major transit hubs then they could have an electrified battery based bus system. Buses could pull in and swap a battery in under five minutes receiving a fresh battery. The battery that they swap out then gets recharged for later use. He added that he is really in favor of catenary systems but they aren't very unpopular the agency needs to go all electric. Screwing around with hydrogen and other systems is not going to get the agency where it needs to go in terms of emissions and service. He asked where the work is at on the swappable battery systems for transit today.

*Gould* – indicated she couldn't answer that specific question but she added that the agency does have an alternative fuels study underway looking at different options that exist and from there they will be able to make an informed decision. She also suggested he speak with the Maintenance Director about the technology.

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 9 of 15

*Euler* – added that the committee has received a presentation on alternative fuels and there is a lot to consider. She also asked if the TIP for capital equipment and acquisitions included more buses for BRT.

*Gould* – responded that it was for both actually. It is not only the capital side, but it is also the operating side.

D. VANPOOL FARE STRUCTURE - (Cindy Fisher-Waterhouse) Fisher-Waterhouse introduced herself and indicated she was going to share information about vanpool fare structure. She shared a photo of a vanpool group from Girard Wood Products. The company relocated and were concerned that they might lose employees so they reached out to IT for help with affordable, reliable transportation. It was a great fit. They were the first to co-brand a van with their and our logo on the door of the vehicle. The thing about the photo is that these are obviously essential workers, industrial workers but historically the vanpool customer base has primarily state and other administrative workers. When the pandemic hit the administrative workers began telecommuting. Vanpool offers so much flexibility in terms of work location and the ability to respond to shift work. The essential workers are the people who now need services from vanpool and they hope to promote full services to these type of employers. Staff is looking at how they might reduce barriers to vanpool access to serve those essential, industrial, warehouse workers who are sometimes lower income earners. It is difficult when the vanpool fares fluctuate at lot. It makes it really difficult for people. The agency also wants to be supportive of the economic recovery as people do go back to work following the pandemic. She shared several pages of vanpool fares that are completely overwhelming. There are over 2,000 price points in the existing fare structure. It is currently a volume-based structure. The more people who ride in the vanpool the less it costs. The current fare structure was implemented in 2013 and at that time gas prices were high. This was an incentive for people to ride. There were actually waiting lists at that time. But for the past few years that hasn't been the case, although the fee structure has not changed. As an example if there are seven people in a vanpool the average fare would be \$74/mo., but if one person joined the group the fare would go down to \$69/mo. However, if somebody left the vanpool the fare would go up to \$83/mo. This is especially difficult for lower income people who need a predictable, consistent amount to rely on. As we've shared, the structure is based on the number of people riding in the van and it is also based on the length of the commute, how many miles someone is traveling and the number of days that they are traveling. Every month that information is used to compute the fare. So each month it is different for each individual in the vanpool. An example might be that someone had to take a detour, so the mileage would be higher in a particular month. So they make an adjustment for that. Or, if the van doesn't have full ridership for a month they make an adjustment for that. They make an adjustment if the group has to drive the van to Pattison for maintenance, or they're going to get their carwash done. The point is that the fare is always flexing based on may different variables. Some people choose to pay their fares in advance, except staff doesn't have the data to compute the actual fare at the time, so staff is constantly looking back at the data. That creates a problem because customers are overpaying their fares. As you can imagine this is very difficult from an administrative perspective. The vanpool department currently has four full time employees. Two of those employees spend two weeks out of every month calculating, collecting, and talking about fares. That is a lot of time spent to collect revenue. The last thing to touch on is the challenge this presents when discussing vanpool with employers. They really want to know how much it's going to cost. Unfortunately, right now staff has to say, "well that depends." It depends on a lot of factors.

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 10 of 15

Not being able to tell a perspective customer how much it will cost makes it extremely difficult and almost impossible to sell.

Fisher-Waterhouse proposed a discussion with the committee about implementing flat rate fares and how it might be possible to make changes to the existing fare structure. This would enable staff to effectively communicate the cost of vanpool. It would allow staff to put an advertisement out that shows how much vanpool costs, and would definitely reduce the administrative costs of collecting fares. One person could spend one week collecting fares and spend the rest of their time working on outreach and customer retention. It would change the way they communicate with potential employers and they could effectively discuss the costs for employer's subsidizing vanpools for their employees. It is considered to be a low cost benefit, meaning the employer would not have a huge cost. This would greatly encourage and benefit lower income employees if their employer could subsidized \$20/mo. for reliable transportation to work. Staff believes that having consistent, affordable fares would attract essential workers and possibly industrial workers. This type of fare structure would allow staff to utilize autopay and facilitate timely payment. Right now payments are not timely because there is so much conversation around fares. That makes it very attractive. Right now if someone leaves a vanpool there are fare changes, and this is a problem for retention. The fare increase can cause the vanpool to fold. Another benefit could be that the agency could provide two vans instead of one to help with social distancing. It might make people feel more comfortable. This combined with the flat rate could make the service much more viable for people. The best thing about this is that for the first time in history they could tell potential customers and employers how much vanpool costs.

Fisher-Waterhouse added that she has spent a lot of time looking at data from 2019 and has come up with a fare proposal that includes three zones. Her objectives were to simplify the structure and to reduce the monetary impact to as few current vanpoolers as possible. Also, to bring the revenue up as close to 2019 as possible. She noted that they are not operating at capacity right now and doesn't know what the recovery time will look like. She identified the following proposed vanpool fare structure:

- **Zone 1**: daily round trip miles up to 75 miles \$75/month (120 groups affected 659 vanpool participants 4 groups experience a slight fare increase;
- Zone 2: daily round trip miles 76 up to 100 miles \$100/month (34 affected groups
   186 vanpool participants 3 groups experience slight fare increase, and
- **Zone 3**: daily round trip miles 101 up to 200 miles \$150/month (26 groups affected 171 vanpool participants 13 groups experience slight fare increase.

Fisher-Waterhouse shared that in 2013 the ITA directed that vanpool collect 100% cost recovery. In 2019, the actual recovery was 94% and the direct operating costs are related to any of the operating expenses, fuel, maintenance, and insurance. Adopting this flat rate fare structure would result in revenue going down to \$1,124,000. This is a reduction of \$265,043 annually or \$22,087/monthly. At the \$75 rate they would need an additional 294 riders to make up the revenue loss. They believe having a flat rate will provide for better access and increased ridership. There is a lot of discussion at transit agencies around vanpool fares. Spokane Transit implemented flat fares in August, 2020. She shared in interesting analogy of going to a restaurant on a Tuesday and a hamburger would cost \$12 and there were 100 people in the restaurant. If someone went back to the same restaurant on Thursday to buy a hamburger and it cost \$27 because there were fewer people in the restaurant that day.

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 11 of 15

Pricing products based on customer volume doesn't make sense and this is an interesting way to talk about it.

Fisher-Waterhouse provided some current vanpool statistics including that they now have 130 vanpool groups down from 184. Of the 130 groups 62 are active, meaning they are commuting on a fairly regular basis. Of those, 35 groups are commuting intermittently. Vanpool fares were suspended in March, 2020. In 2020 the program collected \$290,000 in fares. The program will resume collecting fares in May, 2021. As of now with so many utilizing telecommuting and working some type of hybrid schedule fares are even more complicated. She asked for discussion from the group about the flat fare structure, implementation, and any other issues around the potential changes to the program.

Fisher-Waterhouse answered questions.

Bonauto – remarked that this is phenomenal. He rides the bus and works at the department of Labor and Industries. A lot of his co-workers vanpool and absolutely love it. He appreciated the presentation and was supportive of the changes. He shared a few of his concerns the first being will vanpoolers lose the incentive to search for new riders if they lose one under the new system. Secondly, he inquired if she had spoken to any other transit agencies who had modified their pricing structure this way and what was the outcome.

*Fisher-Waterhouse* – indicated this scenario coupled with the impact the pandemic had on vanpool ridership brings up many issues. She added that there is current legislation that is reducing the number of riders down to three, compared to six now. Spokane is the first in Washington to go flat fare. There are other agencies discussing it. Community Transit just completed a study that they will be sharing soon. They are looking at a flat rate by person, by mile. Spokane indicates it is going well for them. Approximately 87% of their ridership is subsidized.

O'Connell – indicated she thought the idea was brilliant. Without the ability to budget it takes away the enticement of vanpooling. She was curious about the larger jump in the fares on the highest end and wondered if it might be beneficial to break that down for those traveling less or more within that category. She added that being able to do more customer service and less explaining about the fares will be beneficial for everyone.

Fisher-Waterhouse – responded that she had so many traveling in the lower mileage group and it decreased the overall revenue annually so she stuck with this because it kept the revenue closer to 2019 revenue.

Cox – inquired if staff had done any outreach to riders and the agencies that may subsidize them to see what their tolerance is for this type of fee structure. The more you consult the group served and hear about their needs and concerns will help make a more informed decision going forward. She also wanted to confirm that staff was notifying customers that fares will resume in May.

Fisher-Waterhouse – responded they had not reached out to them about the rate increase. The employer subsidies range from \$25 to \$235. Riders were very grateful that the agency didn't ask them to return vans. Part of that has to do with the fact they IT doesn't have the parking space. There was so much unpredictability around this. There are still 30 or so vans parked at riders houses until they can make a decision if they will

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 12 of 15

commute. Staff could definitely reach out to get feedback on the fare changes. They have communicated to customers that fares will resume in May and that has brought it's own set of issues. Especially around those who are only traveling a few days per month and telecommuting the rest.

Freeman-Manzanares – shared that staff is interested in providing CAC feedback to the Authority. She added that the Authority determined vanpool needed to collect 100% of the operating revenue some time ago. And now since the agency has gone zero fare with bus service is it worthy of exploring less of a return to encourage a different sort of public transit use. Is it more important to encourage individuals to choose vanpool as opposed to getting into their own vehicles. This is a conversation is about access and economic opportunity for those that need assistance with transportation. And with vanpool routes being entirely flexible, depending on the origin/destination location and work shift needs of the participants, this has the opportunity to serve those we currently might not be reaching. And providing opportunity for employment individuals didn't know they had. She added that the conversation is much appreciated since the program is bleeding with COVID. They are trying to determine what the appetite is to build the program and offer incentives and that perhaps doesn't cover 100% of the costs.

Fisher – Waterhouse – added that they are hoping to attract warehouse and industrial workers because they are going to work now. Increasing fares wouldn't do much to attract those riders. The employer van she shared at the beginning of the presentation decided to subsidize the driver of the van to ensure that the van would run. She added that they could also do a demonstration project to see what the industry would tolerate.

*Crist* – thanked Fisher-Waterhouse for proposing this. She works with low income people and inquired if there was some kind of tax break for private employers who subsidize vans. She added that there is a program for employers who hire low income workers. Anything that the agency could use as an incentive for private businesses or employers to subsidize the vans would be advantageous. A lot of low income people don't have transportation and many warehouses are struggling to find staff right now. She also indicated she would be happy to help spread the word about tax related benefits.

Fisher-Waterhouse – indicated there is a tax benefit to employers and she can check on that. Also, employers can allow employees to pay for vanpooling with pre-tax dollars. As an example, Boeing facilitates this for their employees.

Bonauto – shared that his agency went from 9% telecommuting to about 95% and many don't want to go back to the workplace very frequently. This creates a lot of uncertainty for vanpool demand from state workers. Maybe this is an opportunity to adjust the cost recovery model of 100% to give the program an opportunity to pull in some of these new customers from different industries.

Fisher-Waterhouse – added that there is uncertainty in state employees going back but that essential workers and industrial workers are going to work now. Being able to share an exact cost with them will make a difference. She added that Spokane was at 100% recovery and dropped to 80%, and Community is now at 70%. IT was at 94% in 2019. The agency is changing who they are and their customer base might be part of that as well.

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 13 of 15

*Gear* – indicated this is very smart thinking because you can't sell something if you can't tell people the price. He added that being creative and willing to look at the basic assumption that you have to have full recovery is good. He inquired that if the program needed 294 additional riders assumes no new vans and just filling seats. He also inquired about the current community penetration of the program and what the benchmark is for a really successful vanpool program.

Fisher-Waterhouse – responded that would be if all of the people were in the lowest \$75 zone. The second piece is that if they only have to have three people in the van it will look different. Somebody once told her never to worry about running out of vans and that they would make sure they could always get more. This year the program received 12 new replacement vans through a grant. She added that she doesn't have an answer as to the community penetration. She indicated six years ago the program had 220 vanpools running, with waiting lists. They have been pretty consistently running 180 the past few years. She is unaware of what percentage of the workforce that works out to.

*Smit* – added that this is a step in the direction of change. The agency didn't seem to be very concerned about farebox recovery rates for the other services and that's a good thing. They are more focused on getting people where they need to go. This is a good step in the mission and vision of the agency.

Grettenberger – inquired about attracting part time riders and how fees would apply to them. It would be interesting to see how many people weren't on board before because they couldn't accommodate the fluctuation in costs versus the change in gas prices. It makes complete sense to roll this out as people return to work and think about alternative modes of transportation.

Fisher-Waterhouse – indicated she thinks the time is right to be having this discussion and make decisions about cost recovery. She added that there are daily riders, but it isn't used very often. They are looking at a flat \$10/day to ride in a vanpool that is already running without joining. Vanpoolers have their routines and they don't want to stop or get off the freeway to pick somebody else up. It is difficult to get people in an existing vanpool to make that exception and stop. They don't want to add extra time to their commute. Some already have enough people and they're subsidized. People may have a hybrid schedule of staying home and maybe commuting a day or two each week. Staff is trying to anticipate that. The state has rules about the minimum number of days subsidized vans must travel and she thinks it is nine days, or something right around there. If they don't travel nine days each month they don't get the subsidy.

*Euler* – indicated Fisher-Waterhouse had received a lot of good feedback from the CAC. The goal is to increase ridership and bring the program back to a healthy status as soon as possible. The current fare system is way to complex. Having three zones with a price difference depending on how far people travel is good. Having a 94% recovery for any public transportation program is incredibly good. There are many other benefits including environmental and a feeling of community. Incentives to encourage riders won't be difficult. Going to a flat fee makes a lot of sense and maybe expecting a lower recovery rate too.

*Fisher-Waterhouse* – added that they do incentivize recruitment with a \$100 Amazon gift card for each recruitment or one per month. Also the first month is free and they are running a promotion now that three is enough.

Cox – indicated that this will go to the Transit Authority and based on what she is hearing from the group it sounds like there is a consensus to advise the Authority to try a new fare system and ask them to lower the recovery rate. She wasn't sure the agency could afford it but is wondering if they could make it free or ridiculously cheap for people. Speaking for herself it really starts to shift things when you think in terms of people centered rather than bottom line centered and getting more cars off the road. Talking about people's needs and the planet's needs in reducing carbon levels gets a different answer pretty quickly.

*Fisher-Waterhouse* – added that they have had that conversation too including the benefit for the environment and the economic recovery for the community. The agency has done some bold and unafraid things. She indicated that she and Crist had both done a lot of poverty work and know what a barrier transportation can be.

*Euler* – thanked Fisher-Waterhouse and added that if anyone had any additional comments they could contact her via email.

#### **CONSUMER ISSUES**

- Bonauto shared his recent experience riding route #13 to/from work. He normally takes the first bus of the day, and added it would be great if there was an earlier bus. He's been riding again about three days per week and two of those days the bus has said "out of service." Since there is a lot less ridership the buses have tended to be a little early which is super frustrating. Last Friday he and another rider missed the bus because it was early. He asked for a reminder to try and keep buses on schedule. He also asked about rear-door boarding and the issue that it sometimes creates when exiting the bus and how it doesn't line up with the concrete walkway. When loading/offloading please consider aligning the bus stop or modifying the bus stop so that it is easier for the driver.
- Spector shared a timing issue with routes #62A/B and The One. She wasn't sure if The One
  was going to be a permanent route, but wanted to mention that it sometimes causes
  confusion.

*Bergkamp* – indicated she will follow up with Bonauto concerning his route #13 experience and address the issue.

#### **REPORTS**

- **April 7, 2021 Authority Meeting -** Euler provided the report including that the ITA received the Planning 101 presentation the CAC also received. The Authority appreciated the report and felt their takeaway was some simple speaking points they can use.
- **General Manager's Report** Freeman-Manzanares provided the General Manager's report including:
  - Kerri Wilson with the Walk N Roll program shared information about their Traffic Safety campaign. They have partnered with the Olympia Police Department, Safe Kids Thurston County, and Target Zero with funding from State Farm to distribute yard signs with traffic safety messages. The signs were designed by Thurston county youth through an art contest. The goal of the project is to encourage drivers to slow down, making our roads safer for people who are out walking and rolling. She shared the signs and information on where to get them.

#### Intercity Transit Community Advisory Committee April 19, 2021 Page 15 of 15

- The agency hosted Congresswoman Strickland last Monday for a topping off ceremony at the Pattison construction site. Topping off is a construction term and milestone identifying the last steel beam that goes into the building. They also had the opportunity to talk to Congresswoman Strickland about the possibility of future grants, specifically the request for funding the BRT and for alternative fuels infrastructure and vehicles as Jessica spoke about earlier.
- The agency's marketing and communications staff along with the Information Services staff are working with the state on enhancing the website. Part of the improvements include using the state usability lab. If anyone has an interest in participating the information was in the agenda packet. They are testing through Wednesday of this week.
- The City of Olympia is investing in downtown to improve the aesthetics and infrastructure to make it a better place to live and do business. If anyone has traveled through the OTC you might have noticed the Franklin Street Improvement Project between Legion Way and State Avenue to completely transform that part of downtown Olympia with a variety of improvements including new sidewalks, new concrete street surface, curb, and bulb out at intersections, new trees, planters, street lighting and public art. There is a hotline for project information 360.216.7720 or email <a href="mailto:franklinstreet@ci.olympia.wa.us">franklinstreet@ci.olympia.wa.us</a>.
- The agency is close to signing off on a contract for the new CAD/AVL system. This will replace a first generation system that is about 13 years old. Staff hopes to have it in test mode later this year and hopefully fully accepted in 2022. It is the culmination of about 18-24 months of work. There will be lots of improvements internally and customers will see improvements as well. Staff will come back to talk to the CAC about those when the project is fully implemented.
- The agency had a hydrogen fuel cell bus visit on March 25, and several CAC and ITA members were there exploring the technology to help make the best choice for the system and community towards a cleaner environment. Expect to hear more as staff continues to learn more on that.
- Staff continues to address all things COVID-19 related making sure employees and passengers are as safe as possible.
- The March service changed rolled out new service and went well. Staff is looking to the June service change and awaiting the outcome of the state transportation budget. Staff is hopeful that it will include funding for several projects.
- The agency just completed the Federal Transit Administration Triennial Review where
  the FTA reviews a dozen areas for a three year period. It is a massive effort and to
  further complicate things it was interrupted by COVID-19. The FTA recently hosted a
  final debrief for staff and she is pleased to say the FTA declared that the agency is
  officially not deficient.

NEXT MEETING: May 17, 2021.

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

It was M/S/A by DAVID BONAUTO and JIHAN GRETTENBERGER to adjourn the meeting at 7:58 pm.

Prepared by Nancy Trail G:\CAC\Minutes\2021\CAC Minutes 20210419.docx

#### INTERCITY TRANSIT COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE AGENDA ITEM NO. V-A MEETING DATE: May 17, 2021

FOR: Community Advisory Committee

FROM: Eric Phillips, Development Director, 360-705-5885

Tim Payne, Senior Principal - Nelson Nygaard

SUBJECT: Dial-A-Lift Study - Long Range Plan Presentation

1) The Issue: Provide an update on the long-range DAL study findings and trends, key data points, and review of performance metrics and peer comparisons.

- **2) Recommended Action:** Presentation and discussion only.
- 3) Policy Analysis: Following passage of Proposition 1 the ITA approved an amendment with Nelson Nygaard to support implementation of the Long-Range Plan. This included a project to complete a comprehensive analysis of IT's Dial-A-Lift service consistent with the goals and service policies in the adopted <a href="Strategic Plan">Strategic Plan</a> as well as <a href="Short and Long Range Plan">Short and Long Range Plan</a>.
- **Background:** Following the passage of Proposition 1 the ITA approved several tasks with Nelson Nygaard to support implementation of the Long-Range Plan including the Zero-Fare analysis and DAL Study.

During the period 2013-2017 fixed route ridership dropped by more than 10% and during the same period our DAL service increased by 12.2%. The Study provides a basis to better understand and manage future growth to ensure successful delivery of the full suite of services planned and approved under Proposition 1.

In the spring and summer of 2019, we began an extensive data review (going back to 2005), convened a staff project team to support the DAL study and review findings and key deliverables; and, confirmed service policies and practices currently in place as part of the study.

In February 2020 we were nearing completion of the draft DAL study when the Covid-19 pandemic caused us to "pause the study." This allowed time to review additional historical data related to paratransit trip scheduling and daily vehicle utilization. More importantly, we wanted to use this opportunity to include an update of the likely future ridership trends (short and long term) as they related to the impacts of the pandemic. The final DAL Study focuses on these key topics:

• Historic ridership analysis

- Service quality assessment performance, standards, and peer comparisons
- Eligibility and rider assessment
- Cost effectiveness (includes peer comparisons and alternative service alternatives)
- Future ridership and costs (trend scenarios and O&M review)

As a result of significant changes in ridership due to the pandemic (and uncertainty of the duration of this disruption), the study has been updated to include post pandemic high/low projections for future ridership and O&M considerations in addition to the pre-pandemic history for reference. While the long-term impact on DAL demand is still uncertain, the study provides a critical data baseline that we will be able to use to carefully track recovery and update our annual targets more closely.

This presentation provides an opportunity to review the data history, comparable service delivery alternatives, and long-term scenarios as we plan for future DAL demand and respond to the shift in both short-term and long-term client demand for DAL service. This project represents Intercity Transit's first paratransit long-range plan and study and provides important baseline data that will inform the strategic plan, as well as annual budget process.

- 5) Alternatives: N/A
- **Budget Notes:** Funding for this project was identified and budgeted in the 2019 budget and carried forward into 2021 as planned.
- 7) Goal Reference: Goal 1: "Assess the transportation needs of our community throughout the Public Transportation Benefit Area." Goal 4: "Provide responsive transportation options within financial limitations." Goal 7: "Build partnerships to identify and implement innovative solutions that address mobility needs and other critical challenges in our community."
- 8) References: Presentation.

## Authority Meeting Highlights a brief recap of the April 21, 2021 Authority Meeting

This meeting was held remotely in accordance with <u>SCR 8402</u> extending certain gubernatorial orders issued in response to the COVID-19 state of emergency.

#### **Action Items:**

- Scheduled a public hearing for May 19, 2021, at 5:30 p.m. to receive public comment on the draft 2022-2025 Transportation Improvement Program. (*Jessica Gould*)
- Cindy Waterhouse, Vanpool Manager, led a discussion about how the current vanpool fare structure is a barrier to access and promotion of the program. The Authority directed staff to move forward to adopt a flat rate fare structure.

#### Other Items of Interest

- Sophie Stimson from the City of Olympia provided an update on the Transportation Master Plan adopted by the City of Olympia in February 2021.
- Duncan Green provided an update on the results of the 2021 Winter Bicycle Commuter Challenge.
- Kerri Wilson provided information about the traffic safety yard sign program. She
  encourages those who live in Olympia to post a sign in their yard and for everyone to help
  spread the word. If the project is successful and IT is able to get additional funding, the
  program can expand beyond Olympia to include more of Thurston County.

#### **General Manager's Report:**

The agency held a topping off ceremony on Monday, April 12 at the Pattison construction site, and Congresswoman Strickland addressed the audience. Staff had the opportunity to discuss with Strickland the possibility of future grants, specifically funding for bus rapid transit and alternative fuel infrastructure and vehicles.

The Marketing and Communications staff along with Information Systems staff are working to advance the IT website, and improvements include using the state's usability lab. They are recruiting individuals to participate and extended an invitation to the Community Advisory Committee. Staff will present the results at a future ITA meeting.

The CAD/AVL system contract is completed and approved. Staff is looking forward to the kick-off meeting and hopes to have the system in test mode later in the year and fully accepted in 2022.

All fourteen new Gillig buses are onsite. These vehicles are part of the pilot group for the new CAD/AVL system.

The pre-submission meeting was held today with the City of Olympia for the development of the next phases of the Pattison Street Master Plan project which includes the renovation of the

Maintenance Facility, bus yard and demolition of the existing administrative/operations building.

There is continued interest in zero-fares. Posted on the IT Facebook page is the radio interview Cool Solutions conducted with Councilmember Gilman and Freeman-Manzanares. To view click here: <a href="https://soundcloud.com/cool-solutions/the-stone-soup-recipe-for">https://soundcloud.com/cool-solutions/the-stone-soup-recipe-for</a>. The interview starts around 6:44.

Freeman-Manzanares gave a "shout-out" to Cindy Waterhouse and all of the Vanpool staff for all of the research that has gone into the vanpool fare proposal. They have been working with a consultant, AECOM, through a grant received from the state to educate staff on how to process and sell vanpool. It's called Persuasion and Behavioral Change training. The vanpool staff has been reaching out and doing a lot of reading and experimenting on how to expand selling skills.

The APTA Legislative Conference will be held virtually on May 18 from 11 a.m. to 5 p.m. This conference provides education on important federal legislation and policy initiatives. Board members interested in attending can contact Pat Messmer.

Nick Redmond joined IT for a six-week internship through the WorkEx program. This program is designed to provide civilian work experience for soldiers planning to exit the military. He will be helping IT research and gather information on the alternative fuel study. Nick is a West Point graduate with a degree in economics and has spent his military career as a commissioned Army officer in Korea, Texas, Virginia and Washington.

Thera Black, who is familiar to many for her work with TRPC and SCJ Alliance, joined the Development Department as a part-time Project Coordinator. Thera will provide much needed support for several new projects in Development that support full implementation of the adopted Long-Range Plan including many of the corridor-based service programs such as High-Capacity Transit (BRT Light).

Freeman-Manzanares gave a "shout-out" to the Human Resources team for thinking outside of the box on how to recruit new employees. Anyone who has visited the SPSCC campus lately will have noticed when exiting the facility signage indicating that IT is hiring. It must be working because applications are coming in. The message is also posted on the front of the buses.

The last three days, Operations staff has been conducting interviews for the next Operator class. Training is scheduled to begin at the end of May.

Prepared April 22, 2021
Pat Messmer/Clerk of the Board

## Authority Meeting Highlights a brief recap of the May 5, 2021 Authority Meeting

This meeting was held remotely in accordance with <u>SCR 8402</u> extending certain gubernatorial orders issued in response to the COVID-19 state of emergency.

#### Wednesday night, the Authority:

 Reviewed the Mission and Vision statements; existing Goals and End Policies and the Plan Policy Positions in the 2021-2026 Strategic Plan to determine if they remain relevant or need updating for the 2022-2027 Strategic Plan.

#### **General Manager's Report:**

The Transportation Security Administration extended the Federal Face Mask Requirements from May 11, 2021 to September 13, 2021. Intercity Transit follows these guidelines.

Intercity Transit anticipates opening the Olympia Transit Center 2 facility on June 1, 2021. The public will have access to Customer Service and public restrooms.

Staff is in the process of finalizing background checks for the next Operator class which is scheduled to start May 24.

The State Legislature concluded its session. Intercity Transit requested approximately half of the DASH Operating Budget at \$750,000 for the biennium. IT has a line item for \$150,000 in the State Budget. Although disappointed in the level of state support for that service, we are glad, during this time of COVID, to have retained the line item.

IT was awarded \$2,275,344 towards the replacement of 18 Dial-A-Lift vehicles through the State Consolidated Grant Program.

IT applied for Olympia Express Service to Pierce County. There was some question as to whether or not we would qualify for such a grant but there really isn't another source at the State. Our Regional Mobility Grant expires June 30, 2021. IT requested \$3.25M to support that service. We anticipate continuing to provide Express Service and are cooperating with Thurston County Public Health in regards to returning inter-county service, and staff will likely suggest some changes to that service. The issue will be brought before the Authority at a future meeting.

IT was awarded four Regional Mobility Grants which is excellent news. We dedicated:

- \$220,000 to the promotion of vanpool and creating a program that is replicable for the remainder of the State.
- \$1,440,000 for the continued operation of The One.
- \$2,152,800 for the Martin Way Park-and-Ride and I-5 Northbound Ramp Access.
- \$684,800 for Bus Rapid Transit Development and Station Construction. This is another positive step forward in our quest to acquire a federal funding package in support of creating a BRT line for our community.

February 2021 sales tax, which was reported at the end of April, was 17.7% higher than the February 2020 sales tax.

Staff is kicking off the CAD/AVL Project with Avail Technology this month. We are meeting with TCOMM to discuss how to move forward in a way that both supports their radio project as well as our CAD/AVL project. The agreement for leased communications services ends at the end of this year. We reached out asking for an extension to allow for adequate time to roll-out and test our system before cutting over. However, TCOMM informed IT that it wasn't in their best interest to extend our lease, so we will meet and gain a better understanding of their needs and hopefully can come up with a solution that serves both organizations and our community well.

Freeman-Manzanares encourages everyone to get outside during the month of May and enjoy biking and participate in the Bicycle Commuter Challenge.

Prepared May 6, 2021
Pat Messmer/Clerk of the Board

#### COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE ATTENDANCE RECORD

		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
CAC	Members	Jan-21	Feb-21	Mar-21	Apr-21	May-21	Jun-21	Jul-21	Aug-21	Sep-21	Oct-21	Nov-21	Dec-21
Gene	Angel		Absent	Absent	Absent								
David	Bonauto												
Billie	Clark	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
Denise	Clark		Absent	Absent	Absent								
Nikki	Crist												
Jonah	Cummings	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
Ursula	Euler												
Ту	Flint	Absent			Absent								
Isha	Gabriel	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
John	Gear	Absent											
Jihan	Grettenberger												
Marie	Lewis	Absent	Absent										
Jini	Namboothiri	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
Joan	O'Connell	Absent	Absent	Absent									
Scott	Paris	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
Carissa	Putt	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent								
Marilyn	Scott				Absent								
Walter	Smit												
Allison	Spector			Absent			_						

<sup>=</sup> Joint meeting does not count against required meeting attendance